Illinois AAUP Executive Council Meeting

Spring meeting, April 14, 2007

John Marshal Law School

315 S. Plymouth Court, Chicago, Ill.

Present: Leo Welch, Acting president, Lisa Townsley, treasurer, Peter Kirstein, John K. Wilson, Jerry Kendall, past (and future) president, Pan Papacostas, Lee Maltby, secretary.

Absent: Kurt Field, Brian Frederking

1. Meeting was called to motion at 10 a.m.

2. Minutes of 11/4/6 meeting, as well as those of two telephone conferences, February 9 and 23, 2007, were approved.

3. President’s report: 

A. Leo Welch reported that Roger Bowen at the national office has taken on fewer duties and may be looking for another position.

B. There is a possibility that the national office may consider a re-structuring in order to become a non-profit organization and to de-centralize (spin-off) other areas, esp. the collective bargaining component, which then would relieve the need for state chapters to comply with the Landrum-Griffin Act. This change would also allow AAUP to become a tax exempt organization.
C. The executive council of the ASC is reporting reduced monies, and a subsequent reduction in funds for grants, training, institutes, and travel. Leo shared information from the ASC with the members present. 

D. Leo also reported that in meetings between the AFT & NEA, AAUP was not present, and this is an issue of concern.

E. Leo also shared a handout on legislative activity. He referred to a possible increase in the Illinois MAP grant. Leo also referred to activity regarding the costs of textbooks. A brief discussion followed relating to academic freedom, other avenues for providing texts for students, is this an issue that IL AAUP wants to participate in, could the issue be used to raise interest in AAUP, as well as start a conversation with faculty? Leo also referred to the costs of veterans grants as an unfunded mandate to institutions. Harper College is seeking a change in its mission in order to offer two new 4 year degrees, but the issue of funding is problematic to this proposal. Last, Lobby Day is April 25 in Springfield. This activity is to support funding for higher education. All were urged to contact their legislators and if possible, go to Springfield.
4. Treasurer’s report: Lisa Townsley reported that we are 501(c4) for both federal and state purposes. Our budget is balanced. The biennial issue of insurance for liability during AAUP events was again discussed. Lisa stated that an explicit statement should be forthcoming from the host institution to determine if we need to apply for coverage during an IL AAUP event. The council also needs to look to the coming year, esp. if a decrease in membership means less money for the state council, as well as the issue of no capital grant. The council has a reserve of $33,000. A motion was made to accept the report, and it passed.

5. Secretary report: Lee Maltby reported that the updated database on Topica is a huge improvement over the old database. Lee mentioned a few issues related to emails for two institutions. He will follow-up with that. Lee also mentioned that he would like to make more use of the updated database in order to raise the profile of IL AAUP.

6. Old Business: Academic Freedom and Tenure.  A conversation ensued re: the tenure case of Dr. Findelstein at DePaul. It was decided that IL AAUP should be involved and therefore Peter Kirstein and Pan Papacostas will draft a statement to the effect of how this “process has been disturbed by extraordinary external circumstances,” with concern that DePaul remain faithful to the process to be followed in tenure cases. 

7. Nominations for the council are:

A. Walter Kendall for president

Peter Kirstein for vice-president

Lisa Townsley for treasurer

Lee Maltby for secretary

New council members include:

Peter Insley from Columbia College

Sharon Grant from Roosevelt University

Matthew Abraham from DePaul University

Leo Welch will continue as legislative liaison and past president

8. Delegates to the annual meeting:

A. Jerry Kendall, possible, likely

Peter Kirstein

John K. Wilson

Sharon Grant 
Leo Welch is not able to attend

Jerry Kendal expressed a ‘maybe’ in attending the summer institute

        9. The meeting adjourned at 12 p.m., in order to eat lunch.
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1. Meeting was called to order at approximately 2:30 by Leo Welch, acting president of the IL AAUP.

2. Leo reported briefly on how his experience at EIU for a presidential search  was enhanced by faculty playing an integral role in the process.
3. Officer reports: Lisa Townsley reported on the council finances, focusing on the 501(c4) status of the council and that the budget is balanced and healthy. Lee Maltby reported on the topica database, urging members to contact him for items to announce in the e newsletter.

4. Old business: Kathy Westman from Waubonsie CC in Aurora, Ill. She reported herself as ‘hanging tough’, that the action by the college was an abuse of policy, and that she is grateful for the assistance provided by IL AAUP.

5. Lisa Townsley publicly thanked Leo W. for his leadership to the council, esp. as his term began rather unexpectedly.
6. Pan Papacostas nominated the following people for officers and new members of the council: 

     Walter Kendall for president

Peter Kirstein for vice-president

Lisa Townsley for treasurer

Lee Maltby for secretary

New council members include:

Peter Insley from Columbia College

Sharon Grant from Roosevelt University

Matthew Abraham from DePaul University

Ken Anderson from UIUC (past president)

Michael Harkin from Harper College

Leo Welch will continue as legislative liaison and past president


These nominations were moved and approved.

7. Bylaws amendment: that members of the state council are ‘eligible’ to be delegates to the ASC, CBC, and annual meeting. Moved and approved, but of course, depends on funding.

8. Other business: Ken Kantor from National-Louis reminded those present that academic freedom is also a matter of shared governance, including the right to dissent from university policy and board actions, and is strongly relevant to free speech outside of the university. 

Pan Papacostas mentioned grants up to $300 for chapter development, and that speakers are available for chapter support.

Leo Welch reported that he sees more threats to academic freedom, especially in the areas of social sciences. Currently there is a rider to a bill in Congress that states that a student has the right to question if the material in a course is ‘academically significant.’ Clearly, this is an attack on the professoriate, which by its training and knowledge, is the party competent to determine what material is ‘academically significant’ in a course. 
9. Last, Jerry Kendall stated that he looks forward to working with and for IL AAUP in the future. The meeting adjourned at 3 p.m., with expressions of thanks to Jerry Kendall for hosting the meeting at John Marshall Law School.


Respectfully submitted,


Lee Maltby, Secretary


4/24/2007

